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[image: ]MEETING MINUTES
Stoughton Hospital Association Finance Committee
Friday, February 28, 2025 | 7:15 a.m. – 8:30 a.m.
MS Teams Link:  Join the meeting now | Meeting ID: 285 166 933 574 | Passcode: dk3WJ67o
Committee Function and Members
Committee Function: Maintain general financial oversight of hospital finances, including corporation’s budget, and report to the Board.  Examine monthly financial reports and supervise the management of hospital funds.  Have the general responsibility to make recommendations to the Board of Directors concerning the purchase of additional property, replacement thereof as well as repair and maintenance of said property and equipment; review all prospective purchases of equipment which exceed a value established by resolution of the Board of Directors. 
* Must be Secretary/Treasurer
* Directors may not serve on Finance and Audit Committees simultaneously
Meeting Attendees: Glenn Kruser (virtual) | Steve Peotter | Cindy McGlynn | Matt Kinsella (virtual) | Dr. Ashish Rawal (virtual) | Tim Rusch | Donna Olson | Kris Krentz | Dr. Aaron Schwaab | Sue Vanderbilt (virtual) | Laura Mays | Dacia Brunner | Chris Brabant | Michelle Abey | Angie Polster
	
	Item
	Discussion
	Presenter

	
	1. 
	Call to Order

Mr. Peotter called the February 28, 2025 Finance Committee meeting to order at 7:15 a.m.

	Steve Peotter


	


A
	2. 
	Review and Approval of November 22, 2024 Finance Committee Meeting Minutes 

Motion: Mr. Rusch made a motion to approve the November 22, 2024 Finance Committee meeting minutes.  Ms. McGlynn seconded the motion.  Motion carried.

	Steve Peotter

	

















































A
	3. 
	January 2025 Financials 

Ms. Abey provided an overview of January 2025 Financials, which can be found in the February 28, 2025 Finance Committee packet.  She shared January operating income was $1,165,452 which was more than budget by $725,367.

Ms. Abey referred to the balance sheet and noted cash and cash equivalents was approximately $24.5M and there are $20M in certificates of deposit.  She noted short-term investments are limited to the outpatient center project, and thus, can’t be spent for other needs.  Ms. Abey shared days revenue in accounts receivable was 45 days at the end of January which is lower than what the days were following the change in clearinghouse in 2024.  She noted both lease assets and liabilities increased which was related to the new agreement in place for the Oregon location as of January 1, 2025.  

Ms. Abey stated January was another strong month, with operating income of $1.1M.  She noted there has been high levels of activity on the outpatient side.  The inpatient side was lower than budget for the month., which is mainly attributed to the Geriatric Psychiatry unit census as there was a higher daily census than in the past, but lower than what was budgeted.  Ms. Abey shared outpatient CT continues to have a positive variance of $195,000.  She added the Laboratory is also above budget, but this was not a surprise due to respiratory illnesses and lab testing needed to diagnosis them.  Ms. Abey shared one area that continues to lag behind budget is MRI since there is an open MRI tech position.  In response to not being able to recruit, a MRI tech traveler will be in place in March which should allow for MRI volumes to increase.  She added our Medical Imaging Manager recently had a positive interview with a potential MRI tech, so hopefully soon the open position will be filled.  Mr. Brabant noted agency costs for the organization are approximately $1.4M annually (approximately $110,000 per month), so the team is working hard to reduce the commitment.  

Ms. Abey shared a summary of year-to-date compared to budgeted surgical services cases and noted to date, surgical services is only 13 cases or 2% below budget.  She noted one of the larger variances is in the podiatry area.  Last year for Podiatry, Dr. Graney had done 28 cases by the end of January and Dr. Lind has had only two surgical cases through the end of January this year.  Ms. Abey shared Orthopedics and General Surgery are ahead of last year at this time.  

Mr. Brabant asked whether we are seeing trending with payers delaying payment.   Ms. Abey noted she did not believe they are taking longer than they have historically.  Dean Health Plan would typically pay clean claims in 29.5 days, Quartz would be approximately 20 days, Medicare is 14 days, and Medicaid is 5-7 days.  Mr. Rusch asked whether denials become delays and Ms. Abey confirmed. 
 
Motion: Ms. McGlynn made a motion to approve January 2025 Financial Statements.  Mr. Kruser seconded the motion.  Motion carried.  

	Michelle Abey

	
	4. 
	February Month-to-Date Financial Update 

Ms. Abey provided an overview of February month-to-date financials.  She shared the summary reflects charges through earlier this week and noted Stoughton Health’s total is approximately 8.6% below budget, but this is a moment in time and not everything has been posted.  Stoughton Health has a seven business day close process which generally ensures that revenue posted late is recorded in the month in which it was performed.  Ms. Abey noted McFarland Urgent Care and Cottage Grove Urgent Care are above budget, but Oregon Urgent Care is below budget due to opening with expanded hours later than initially expected.  Ms. Abey shared Medical Imaging is below budget which is mainly attributed to staffing shortages in the MRI modality.      

	Michelle Abey

	





















A

	5. 
	Policy 2.10: Financial Assistance Policy Changes

Ms. Abey shared the Federal Poverty Level was increased in January, so it is a good time to review the policy as the policy is updated for the new federal poverty dollar amounts.  She shared that the team reviewed what other facilities offer as financial assistance and as a self pay discount.  This review noted that Stoughton Health is in line with other rural hospitals.  Ms. Abey noted our uninsured charges for fiscal 2024 were only $2.3M on gross charges of $188M, which is approximately 1%.  Mr. Peotter asked whether there is community feedback or provider discussion on the self-pay discount, and whether it increases eligibility, and Ms. Abey confirmed.  Dr. Schwaab asked whether there was a start date for the policy, and Ms. Abey stated the self-pay discount would be effective as of April 1st.  Ms. Abey added the financial assistance application is valid for six months of service, once approved, so likely would not make the change in financial assistance policy levels retroactive.  Ms. Abey recommended the following changes:  
 
· Increase Self-Pay Discount – 39% to 45%
· 100% Financial Assistance – 150% of Federal Poverty Level (FPL) to 200% of FPL
· Additional Advanced Practice Providers Added

Motion: Mr. Rusch made a motion to recommend approval of changes to Policy 2.10 - Financial Assistance Policy to the Governing Board.  Mr. Kinsella seconded the motion.  Motion carried.  

	Michelle Abey 

	
	6. 
	Discussion of Debt Management Strategy: 
· Debt Summary as of January 31, 2025
· 2015 Bond Rate Reset 9/01/2025
· Pre-Payment of Debt Scenarios
· Cash & Investment Strategy 

Ms. Abey shared that the 2015 bond issuance is coming to the end of the fixed rate period and she wanted to discuss debt management strategy with the Finance Committee so that input on direction can be obtained.  

Ms. Abey provided an overview of existing bonds: 

· 2012: Matures on October 1, 2025 and will be paid off.  
· 2015: Used to fund Emergency Department and Day Surgery renovations.  The fixed rate prior for this issuance expires on September 1, 2025.  Originally a $10M loan at a rate of 3.47%.  This allows a 10% prepayment per year.  Balance is approximately $5.7M as of January 31, 2025.    
· 2018: $3.5M for Medical Imaging renovations.  The rate is 3.7% and matures in 2028.
· 2023: $15.1M for the Outpatient Center.  This issuance allows prepayment of 20% of the balance and is at an interest rate of 5.71%.  

Ms. Abey walked the Committee through the existing debt covenants and what Stoughton Health’s metrics are compared to what the covenants require:

· Days Cash on Hand – minimum of 45 days
· Debt Service Coverage Ratio – 1.25X
· 2015 Bond Specific Covenants
· Maintain an Account Balance of at least $3,000,000 at First Business Bank
· Loan to value < 75%
 
Ms. Abey shared Stoughton Health’s options for the 2015 Bond Rate Reset on September 1, 2025:

· Pay off the bonds - $5,290,135 – pending legal review: The team reached out to the banking partner to clarify wording within the bond document.
· Reset Interest Rates for 1, 3, 5, 7 or 10-year term
· Rate based upon Federal Home Loan Bank (FHLB) or Secured Overnight Financing Rate (SOFR) plus 200 basis points (2%) multiplied by the Tax-Exempt Multiplier of 0.81%
· Example 5-year rate as of 2/27/2025 = 5.08%
· There are several options in the agreement to reset the interest rates for various periods.  Ms. Abey believes the reset rate would likely be around 5%, given current economic conditions. 
· Pre-Pay 10% of the Outstanding Amount without penalty - $529,000, Reset Interest Rates for 1, 3, 5, 7 or 10-year term: Ms. Abey shared Stoughton Health could prepay 10% and reset interest rates for one of the yearly terms.  

Mr. Brabant asked whether Ms. Abey had a quick synopsis of advantages and disadvantages of paying off 2015 bonds, and she shared paying the bonds off would release approximately $5.2M of debt and would save on interest charges in the long term.  She added she feels we should consider prepaying 20% on 2023 bonds since that can be done annually without penalty.  Prepaying on the 2023 bonds is advantageous since the interest rate is higher than what is being earned on cash right now.  Most recently, the organization hadn’t considered prepaying debt as CD rates were above 5% so that cash was earning more than what is being paid in interest.  She noted she believes we can use cash to pay off/down debt and not materially affect any debt covenants.  Ms. Abey did note that the organization will have some large capital projects coming up.  $10M in capital is estimated to be needed to outfit the Ambulatory Surgery Center with operating rooms.  In addition, there are various other things to consider such as the 1956 building and other master facility plan projects.  

Mr. Kinsella inquired if Stoughton Health proceeds, would this increase the weighted average cost of capital in that moment, and Ms. Abey responded she does not have that answer yet.  Mr. Peotter asked Ms. Abey how important she felt it was to prepay 2023 bonds, and she stated she feels that this should be seriously considered to reduce interest since this bond issuance has the highest interest rate.  

The Finance Committee inevitably decided they do not wish to keep debt on the books and agreed to have Ms. Abey and her team research these payoffs further.  This discussion would be revisited at the April Finance Committee meeting with the potential to bring forth a recommendation to the May Governing Board meeting.
  

	Michelle Abey 

	
	7. 
	Future Capital Purchase Discussion: Robotics

Dr. Ashish Rawal provided a high-level overview of the Mako SmartRobotics robot, which Stoughton Health is looking at purchasing in the future.  He noted the Mako robot allows surgeons to place implants in a more accurate way for both Total Knee and Total Hip surgeries, which results in better outcomes for the patients.  Dr. Rawal noted this is the future for Stoughton Health for multiple reasons including the fact that several surrounding hospitals have robotics for joint replacement (Reedsburg, Baraboo, Sauk, Platteville, Darlington, Monroe, Columbus, etc.), patients are coming to expect the use of robotics, and new surgeons have trained on and expect to use a robot.  He noted this is a newer robot with a smaller footprint and it is easy to transport.  

Dr. Rawal share the robot costs approximately $1M, but ultimately the return on investment is on the increased volume and market share.  He noted three different robot manufacturers were reviewed, but the Mako robot from Stryker was the most robust and was better than the other robots by far.  Dr. Schwaab asked whether it syncs with our current CT scanning software, and Dr. Rawal stated they would upload to the server and there shouldn’t be an additional cost for that.  Mr. Krentz asked how long the robot has been around, and Dr. Rawal shared it has been around since 2006.   He added Stryker has the longest track record of any of robotic system out there.  Stoughton Health has surgical techs and other staff that already have knowledge of operating this robot based upon working at other organizations.  

	Dr. Ashish Rawal

	
	8. 
	Open Discussion

	All

	
	9. 
	Adjournment

Action: Ms. McGlynn made a motion to adjourn the February 28, 2025 Finance Committee meeting at 8:29 a.m.  Mr. Rusch seconded the motion.  Motion carried.  
	Steve Peotter




Respectfully submitted,
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Mr. Glenn Kruser
Secretary/Treasurer
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